

Constructing a Periphery

raluca.muresan@sorbonne-universite.fr

Descriptions of Hungarian, Transylvanian, and Croatian Towns in Theater Periodicals in the Holy Roman Empire, 1760–1800

Raluca Muresan 🗅



Received 10 January 2022 | Accepted 22 February 2022 | Published online 16 June 2022

Abstract. Based on the analysis of articles published in theater periodicals in the Holy Roman Empire, this study explores the enlightened cultural and symbolic geographies as reflected in the late eighteenthcentury German theatrical press. Larry Wolff has shown that western travelers tend to locate the borders of civilized Europe in Habsburg lands situated east of Vienna, namely in Galicia and Hungary. If theatrical periodicals and travel memoirs by western travelers share a common interest in the frontiers of civilized Europe, the specific geography of civilization entails several contradictions in the two medias. Larry Wolff has shown that western travelers tend to locate the borders of civilized Europe in Habsburg lands situated east of Vienna, namely in Galicia and Hungary. By contrast, in theatrical journals based in the Holy Roman Empire, the borders of civilization seem to be concentrated south-eastwards, along the Ottoman frontier, namely in Hungary and in the countries of St. Stephen's Crown. The article seeks to elucidate variations by pointing to geographical and political factors, as well as to differences between these two literary genres. Unlike travel journals, theater periodicals in the Holy Roman Empire had to give a general overview of contemporary theater life, by pointing to the mobilities of itinerant theatrical, especially German, companies, and by documenting their repertoire. This article reveals how the specific construction of an imagined European periphery reflected by the periodicals is determined both by their networks of contributors and by the taste for exotic, namely Turkish subjects, in eighteenthcentury dramas and operas. Hence, such philosophic geographies are shaped both by the origin, the language, the genre and by the major themes of such periodicals.

Keywords: philosophic geography, civilization, German theatrical journals, Hungary

He "disseminated good taste in these faraway regions." This is how an article in August Ottokar Reichhard's Theater-Kalender für 1781, printed in Gotha, presented the arrival of theater impresario Josef Hülverding in Pest, Buda (Ofen),1

During the eighteenth century, German, Hungarian, Latin, and Polish topographical names were all alternatively used according to the language of each text. Current topographical names are used in this article in order to facilitate reading. However, in quotations, town names are left in the original language of the quoted text.

Sibiu (Nagyszeben, Hermannstadt), Timişoara (Temesvár, Temeschwar), and Košice (Kassa, Kaschau).² Aside from a few exceptions, like Bratislava (Pozsony, Pressburg) or Fertőd (Esterhaus, Eszterháza),³ periodicals published in the Holy Roman Empire describe theatrical scenes in Hungary, Transylvania, and Croatia as distant and remote. For instance, the Berlin *Litteratur- und Theater-Zeitung* in 1777 praised the introduction of regular plays in Sibiu, "on the model of other civilized countries," thanks to Josef Hülverding.⁴ This article is an exact copy of the one published a few months earlier in the *Realzeitung der Wissenschaften, Künste und Commerzien* in Vienna.⁵ Similar assessments are found in Reichard's *Theater-Kalender* in Gotha during the following years.⁶ In 1791, the same *Theater-Kalender* states that the establishment of Johann Weilhammer's travelling company for three years in Zagreb (Zágráb, Agram) may be considered a "sign that Enlightenment and taste for the theater have no more strangers, even in Germany's remotest regions."

These narratives unquestionably recall the imaginary map of *Civilization* drawn by eighteenth-century travel journals analyzed in Larry Wolff's seminal book, *Inventing Eastern Europe on the Mind of Enlightenment*. The author reveals how the polarization of the European continent between the South and the North, inherited from the Renaissance, tended to be replaced by an opposition between the East and the West. While barbarism tends to be relocated eastwards, according to Wolff, "Poland and Russia would be mentally detached from Sweden and Denmark, as associated instead with Hungary and Bohemia, the Balkan lands of Ottoman Europe, and even the Crimea on the Black Sea." In travel journals by western travelers, Habsburg territories located east of Vienna were often apprehended as borderlands of civilized Europe: Galicia, Hungary, Transylvania, and the Banat are mainly concerned, while some travelers tended to locate these shifting borders much closer to Vienna.

² Reichard, ed., *Theater Kalender auf das Jahr 1781*, CLVIII: "Die Gesellschaft [...] macht sich durch Ausbreitung des guten Geschmacks in diesen entferten Gegenden, verdient."

The theater in Bratislava is described in the *Theater Kalender* in Gotha as "worthy of admiration". Reichard, ed., *Theater Kalender auf das Jahr 1778*, 101. See also the next issue of the journal (1779, 109).

^{4 &}quot;Schreiben aus Hermannstadt", *Litteratur- und Theater-Zeitung*, 1778, 4, XLI, 10.10.1778, 658: "Er hat nach dem Beyspiele der übrigen gesitteten Länder die Posse gänzlich von dem Theater verbannt."

^{5 &}quot;Schreiben aus Hermannstadt an Herrn R...t", Rautenstrauch, Riedel, ed. Realzeitung der Wissenschaften, 1777, 610–11.

⁶ Reichard, ed., Theater Kalender auf das Jahr 1781, CLVII.

⁷ Reichard, ed., Theater Kalender auf das Jahr 1791, 250.

⁸ Wolff, *Inventing Eastern Europe*, 4–5.

⁹ See Mozart's travel notes from Bohemia. Wolff, *Inventing Eastern Europe*, 8.

Travel memoirs, as well as theatrical and cultural periodicals, thus share a common interest in the frontiers of the civilized world. All these descriptions belong to the same enlightened cultural leaning for philosophic geography, namely, a willingness to define the European intellectual space by contrast, by inventing an intellectual "Other" meant to embody the precise opposite of European values. 10 Yet, there is a significant difference in the specific geography of civilization drawn in German theatrical periodicals. While the semantics of remoteness recur in several articles concerning Hungary and the other lands of Saint Stephen's crown, astonishingly, theatrical reviews about towns in the former Polish-Lithuanian Commonwealth and the Russian Empire remain neutral; they focus on the presentation of itinerant theatrical troupes, of their repertoire, without attempting to hierarchize those cities according to any kind of philosophical geography.¹¹ Furthermore, an article on the history of German theater published in the Gotha Theater-Kalender in 1783 places Vienna, Prague, Munich, and Saint Petersburg on an equal footing: all of these capital-cities were supposed to have been emancipated during the previous decades from the "rule of barbarism" in order to become cradles of "good taste". 12 News from Warsaw and Saint Petersburg was sometimes grouped within articles handling German theater, describing some smaller scenes in former Polish territories, such as Cracow, Ľviv (Lemberg, Lwów), or Gdańsk (Danzig), and Vilnius (Vilnia, Wilno, Wilna). Compared to travel journals studied by Larry Wolff, the German theatrical press operated, thus, not only on an earlier model of Northern Europe's civilized character, but also inscribed on this symbolic map some north-eastern regions.¹³ What would be the reason for this specific and early relocation of the civilized world's peripheries south-eastwards, in the lands of the Hungarian crown? Did theatrical periodicals mobilize a specific set of criteria of their own in order to distinguish particular configurations of centers and peripheries of European theater?

Based on an analysis of articles published in more than thirty periodicals in the Holy Roman-Empire indexed by Wolfgang Bender, Siegfried Bushuven, and

¹⁰ Chappey et al., "Barbares, sauvages et civilisés," 13.

On L'viv, see: Reichard, ed., *Theater Kalender auf das Jahr 1785*, 207–09 (on F.-A. Göttersdorf), 1794, 296–97, 1798, 246–47 (On Franz-Heinrich Bulla). See also [Unkown author], *Neues Theater-Journal für Deutschland*, Leipzig, no. 1 (1788): 85. Knigge, *Dramaturgische Blätter*, Hannover, 1788, 190 (Immoral play). Bertram, ed., *Annalen des Theaters*, Berlin, 1790/5, 102. On Cracow, see: Reichard, ed., *Theater Kalender auf das Jahr 1783*, 314–19 (List of Polish actors and dramas), 1782, 284–85 (Orcsewski's will to establish a national theater), 1787, 192–94 (On of a German troop led by Schrottenstein).

¹² Reichard, ed., Theater Kalender auf das Jahr 1783, 101.

¹³ Wolff, *Inventing Eastern Europe*, 5.

Michael Huesmann,¹⁴ this study explores enlightened cultural and symbolic geographies reflected in the late eighteenth-century theatrical press. Thus, the analysis does not focus on actual theatrical reviewing, but on the overview of geographical places mentioned in these sources. Therefore, almanacs largely prevail, as they deliver information on a wide range of theatrical companies all over Europe. Besides, several other types of periodicals are also used, such as yearbooks, calendars, and journals.¹⁵ My analysis focuses on the theatrical press outside Habsburg territories and makes comparisons with some journals and newspapers in Vienna, Hungary, and Poland. I thus contend that such philosophic geographies are shaped by the origin, language, and theme of the periodicals concerned.

An uneven knowledge of Hungarian and Polish theatrical life: practical reasons

The geographical origin of the periodicals included in this study is without any doubt a central factor that may explain variations in their assessment on the remote character of one region or another. News about the theatrical life in Central and Eastern Europe was most frequently published in Heinrich August Ottokar Reichard's almanacs in Gotha, the Theater-Kalender (1775-1799) and the Theater-Journal für Deutschland (1777–1780), as well as in Christoph Seipp's Theater Wochenblatt für Salzburg (1775-1776). A significant number of descriptions appeared also in Christian August Bertram's Berlin periodicals, the Literatur- und Theater-Zeitung (1778-1784), the Ephemeriden der Literatur und des Theaters (1785-1787), and the Annalen des Theaters (1788-1797). Some other journals in Leipzig, Frankfurt am Main, Mannheim, Hamburg, and Hannover delivered only scarce news on this topic. Most of the articles in this study were, thus, published in the Dutchy of Saxe-Gotha and in Prussia. From the end of the seventeenth century, interactions between Saxony and Poland in the field of theatrical activity were facilitated by the fact that the electors of Saxony, Frederik-August I (1670-1733) and Frederik-August II (1696-1763), were also kings of Poland-August II (1694-1733) and August III (1733-1763).

This comparative study was made possible thanks to the following theater bibliographical databases where these periodicals are indexed: Bender, Bushuven, and Huesmann, *Theaterperiodika* des 18. Jahrhunderts, Tome 1, vol. 2; tome 2, vol. 3; tome 3, vol. 3. My analysis is mainly based on the section "Theatergeschichte der Orte". Though extensive, estimations are not exhaustive, as some of the articles were classed according to the impresario's name, without taking into account their location. My inquiry implicitly shares the same chronological frame, going from 1750 to 1800, with the bibliographical work directed by Wolfgang Bender, Siegfried Bushuven, and Michael Huesmann.

¹⁵ Ulrich, "Almanacs as Sources," 155-56.

Later, the considerable territorial expansion of the Kingdom of Prussia at the expense of the former Polish Commonwealth (1772), as well as diplomatic ties between Frederik the Great and the Tsar Peter III, may also explain why periodicals published in Berlin, Gotha, and Leipzig did not describe Polish and Russian theaters as exotic and remote.

News from the German, French and Italian theaters in Saint Petersburg was frequent in Reichard's almanacs in Gotha from 1770 up to 1790, and occasionally in Berlin and Frankfurt periodicals (see Table 1). In turn, during the same period, the theaters in the newly conquered towns of Wrocław (Breslau) and Gdańsk (Danzig) were closely surveyed in Bertram's almanacs in Berlin, yet only scarcely featuring in other periodicals. These two towns received just as much attention in Berlin as theaters in Hamburg and Mannheim. Betram's almanacs, as well as those of Reichard in Gotha, also attentively surveyed the theaters in Warsaw during the 1770s, but only occasionally during the following two decades. Several other towns in the former Polish–Lithuanian Commonwealth were scarcely mentioned, like Poznań (Posen), Głogów (Glogau), and Szczecin (Stettin). Concerning Hungary, only Reichard's Gotha periodicals report frequent news, while those in Berlin recall Sibiu (1778), Bratislava, Fertőd, Pest (1779), and Buda (1792) only once. From 1777 onwards, most mentions in Gotha concern Bratislava, and also Buda from the 1790s. During those years, their mentions were similar in number to those of Tallinn (Reval), Riga, Regensburg, and Linz.

The regions and towns in Hungary and the other lands of St Stephen's Crown noted in these German periodicals are modelled on the routes taken by itinerant German actors, often close to the German Theater Reform movement. These actors were mainly visiting Bratislava, Sopron (Odenburg), Győr (Raab), Pest, and Buda. From there, two routes led towards Galicia and Transylvania, either northwards—through Košice—or southwards—through Timişoara.²⁰ These towns were but seldom included in foreign theater chronicles. As a consequence, the first mentions of Brartislava, Fertőd, and Pest are linked to the arrival of Carl Wahr (1745–1799), and the first mention of Zagreb was tied to the coming of Johann Weilhammer (1745–1788). Similarly, the first articles on Timişoara, Sibiu, and Košice are

Reichard mentions St Petersburg thirty-one times. Betram mentions Wrocław twenty-one times, and Gdańsk seventeen times. Bender, Bushuven, and Huesmann, *Theaterperiodika des* 18. Jahrhunderts, Tome 1, 1001–9; Tome 2, 198, 1293–99; Tome 3, 1399–1407.

¹⁷ According to Bender, Bushuven, and Huesmann, both journals contained seven mentions of theatrical activity in Warsaw between 1775 and 1799.

¹⁸ Glogau: Reichard, ed., *Theater Kalender auf das Jahr* 1799, 228. Posen: [Unkown Author], *Rheinische Musen*, Mannheim, no. 2 (1794): 22. Stettin: Bertram, ed., *Litteratur- und Theater-Zeitung*, no. 5 (1782): 589–90.

¹⁹ Bertram, ed., *Litteratur- und Theater-Zeitung* (october 1778): 658–59; (1779): 413–14 (article on Carl Wahr in Bratislava, Fertőd, Pest and Salzburg); no. 10 (1792): 84

²⁰ Kádár-Pukánszky, Geschichte des deutschen Theaters, 17.

associated with the establishment of the theater companies of Benedict Dominic Anton Cremeri (1752–1795), Josef Hülverding (1730–1797), and Christoph Seipp (1747–1793). During the following years, Sibiu was systematically included in the Gotha *Theater-Kalender*.²¹ Astonishingly, Kronstadt, an important commercial town in Transylvania, frequently visited by the theatrical troupes based in Sibiu, is mentioned only once in Reichard's 1791 *Theater-Kalender*.²²

Some smaller towns in the Banat, like Pančevo (Pancsova, Pantschowa) and Zemun (Zimony, Semlin), come up in an article on Franz Josef Diwald playing in Transylvania and in the Banat from 1785 to 1789. The same impresario gives the first news of Eger and Nitra (Nyitra, Neutra) in 1792.²³ The first mentions of Karlovac (Károlyváros, Karlstadt), Levoča (Lőcse, Leutschau), Banska Štiavnica (Selmecbánya, Schemnitz), and Prešov (Eperjes, Eperies) in 1789–1791 are linked to a tour of the company of Barbara Göttersdorf, who used to play in Ľviv, as well as to the activity of Heinrich Bulla's company heading from Pest/Buda towards Ľviv.²⁴ Similarly, 1791 articles on Johann Christoph Kunz's group recall their tours in Győr, Trnava (Nagyszombat, Tyrnau), Novi Sad (Újvidék, Neusatz), and Petrovaradin (Pétervárad, Peterwardein), while in 1797, we are informed of their arrival in Bardejov, (Bártfa, Bartfeld).²⁵ Vác (Waitzen), Varaždin (Varasd, Warasdin), and Pécs (Fünfkirchen) each feature only once, during the tours of Gottlieb Stephanie and of Jakob Morelli in 1791, and later of a certain Schiller in 1792.²⁶

During the years 1797–1798, articles on the impresarios Philipp Berndt, Franz Xaver Rünner, Joseph Holzmann, and Johann August Stöger also talk of Sopron, and some other towns less frequently visited by German actors, like Szombathely, Gyöngyös, Miskolc, Debrecen, Oradea (Nagyvárad, Groswardein), Baia-Mare (Nagybánya, Frauenbach), Arad, Oraviţa (Oravicabánya, Orawitz), and Lugoj (Lugos, Lugosch).²⁷ No mention concerns Cluj-Napoca (Kolozsvár, Klausenburg), the future headquarters of Hungarian actors and the seat of the Transylvanian *Gubernium* from 1790 onwards.

²¹ Hankiss and Berczeli, ed., A Magyarországon megjelent színházi zsebkönyvek, 453–57.

^{22 &}quot;Einige Bühnen in Ungarn und Siebenbürgen" see: Reichard, ed., Theater Kalender auf das Jahr 1791, 458.

²³ Hankiss and Berczeli, ed., A Magyarországon megjelent színházi zsebkönyvek bibliográfiája, 454–56.

²⁴ Hankiss and Berczeli, ed., *A Magyarországon megjelent színházi zsebkönyvek bibliográfiája*, 454–55.

^{25 &}quot;Einige Bühnen in Ungarn und Siebenbürgen" see: Reichard, ed., *Theater Kalender auf das Jahr* 1791, 257. "Etwas von einigen Theatern in Ungarn," see: Reichard, ed., *Theater Kalender auf das Jahr* 1797, 318.

²⁶ Reichard, ed., Theater Kalender auf das Jahr 1797, 455. The impresario is named here Worelli.

^{27 &}quot;Etwas von einigen Theatern in Ungarn," see: Reichard, ed., *Theater Kalender auf das Jahr 1797*, 318. Hankiss and Berczeli, ed., *A Magyarországon megjelent színházi zsebkönyvek bibliográfiája*, 457.

Men of a thousand faces, these impresarios were actors, playwrights, and critics. Some of them were also writing in theater journals, thus actively contributing to the dissemination of information about these regional scenes.²⁸ The construction of a permanent theater often resulted in regular news on their towns, when the building was possessed or visited by German actors, as was the case of the theater in Buda directed by Franz Heinrich Bulla.²⁹ We can recognize in these articles the overall appreciation of permanent theater architecture within the milieu of the German theater reform. Such constructions were meant to facilitate the settlement of itinerant actors at a time when itinerance was associated with low morals.

The numerous aristocratic private theaters in Hungary are rarely covered. Only the Esterházys' theaters at Eisenstadt (Kismarton) and Fertőd, as well as János Nepomuk Erdődy's opera in Bratislava are frequently described. Prince Miklós Esterházy's theater in Eisenstadt and Fertőd represented perhaps the most dynamic theatrical and musical scene in Hungary in the 1770s. Both were frequented by the impresarios Carl Wahr, Josef Hülverding, and Christoph Seipp. There was scarce news, however, about the theater in Bischdorf (1788) and Hainburg (1791) belonging to Fülöp Batthyány, the one in Prešov (1788) held by noble dilletantes, and those of Antal Glassalkovich in Ivanka pri Dunaj (Iwanka an der Donau, Ivánka) and Bratislava. Erdődy's private theater in Varaždin (Warasdin) is mentioned only in periodicals published in the Habsburg Monarchy. Yet, those itinerant impresarios who used to send letters to these periodicals were alternatively performing in public and several other private theaters.

²⁸ Czibula, "Zum Theaterwesen in Pressburg," 30–32. The author draws a connection between the establishment of Carl Wahr in Bratislava and the creation of a section for theater in *Preßburger Zeitung*, as well as between the arrival of Josef Hülferding in Sibiu and the grounding of a theater journal in town. See also Cesnaková-Michalcová, *Premeny divadla*, 24.

²⁹ Reichard, ed., *Theater Kalender auf das Jahr 1788*, 114; Knigge, *Dramaturgie Blätter*, no. 1 (1788): 15; Schmieder, *Allgemeines Theaterjournal* no. 2 (1792): 117–18. A large echo was given to this building, described in no less than three foreign journals.

³⁰ Bertram, ed., *Ephemeriden der Literatur und des Theaters*, no. 1 (1785) 380–82. Reichard, ed., *Theater Kalender auf das Jahr 1786*, 187–88. See also (1787): 201–3; (1788): 195–98; (1789): 156–60; (1790): 129–30.

³¹ For a detailed study of this theater, see Staud, Magyar kastélyszínházak, vol. 3, 111–25.

³² Reichard, ed., *Theater Kalender auf das Jahr 1788*, 198. See also (1791): 257–58.

Reichard, ed., *Theater Kalender auf das Jahr 1787*, 203–5. The best study on this topic remains Staud, *Magyar kastélyszínházak*, vol. 3, 12, 23–24, 27.

^{34 [}Korabinsky], Allgemeine deutsche Theater Zeitung, Presbourg, no. 1 (1798): 29; no. 2 (1799): 11–12.

³⁵ Staud, *Magyar kastélyszínházak*, vol. 1, 13–18 (Felix Berner), 112 (Count János N. Erdődy's opera in Bratislava); vol. 2, 20 (Grassalkovich's theater in Gödöllő; vol. 3, 24–34 (Fülöp Batthyány's theater in Hainburg).

No article deals with dramas written in Hungarian, even though professional theatrical troupes were playing from 1790 onwards in Hungary, and from 1792 onwards in Transylvania. Croatian theater is also entirely ignored in these periodicals.³⁶ Only in the Hungarian press was the activity of Hungarian playing actors surveyed and encouraged. Local theater journals in Pest like the Magyar teátromi zseb-könyvetske and the Magyar Teátromi Kalendáriom,37 as well as general journals like the Magyar Hírmondó, Pozsonyi Hírmondó, Mindenes Gyűjtemény, and the Ephemerides Budenses contributed to another theatrical geography,³⁸ one that was entirely eluded by the theatrical journals in the Holy Roman Empire: László Kelemen's tour to Cegléd (Zieglet), Nagykőrös, and Kecskemét (1796), the transfer of some actors to Cluj-Napoca, the tours of the Transylvanian company to Jibău (Zsibó, Siben), Debrecen, and Oradea (Nagyvárad, Großwardein) (1798-1802, 1803-1807), then Târgu-Mureş (Marosvásárhely, Neumarkt) (1803-1807), and Pest (1807-1814).39 Except for Oradea, and Arad (Arad), briefly pointed out by Reichard in 1797,40 none of these towns appear in German theatrical journals. Several other towns that were from time-to-time hosting both German and Hungarian theater were also absent from the periodicals published in the Holy Roman Empire. This was in fact the case for Szekesfehérvár (Stuhlweißenburg),41 Baia-Mare, 42 and Szeged. 43

By contrast, German, French, and Polish plays were all recorded in the articles dealing with theatrical activity in Warsaw,⁴⁴ even if Polish performances did not always receive positive reviews. Criticism of Polish actors is quite frequent, especially

³⁶ Frangeš, Geschichte der kroatischen Litteratur, 110–20.

³⁷ Magyar teátromi zseb-könyvetske az 1793-dik esztendőre, Pest: Trattner, [1793?]; Magyar teátromi Kalendáriom, Pest: Trattner, 1795, Magyar teátromi zseb-könyvetske, Pest, Trattner, 1795.

³⁸ Váli, A magyar színészet, 86-87.

³⁹ Ferenczi, *A kolozsvári színészet*, 106–14, 135–49, 191.

⁴⁰ Reichard, ed., Theater Kalender auf das Jahr 1797, 318.

Kállay, *A városi önkormányzat hatásköre Magyarországon*, 274–76. For the first theater construction, see MNL OL, C51, 1803, F16/17–19. On the censorship of drama, see MNL OL, C51, 1806, F5/5–6; 1807, F5/7.

⁴² MNL OL, C51, 1795, F6/74 (Wolfgang Stephan asks for the right to play in the former Jesuit refectory.).

⁴³ MNL OL, C51, 1800, F5, 1802, F5.

Reichard, ed., Theater Kalender auf das Jahr 1775, 175. See: (1776): 146, 254-55, 264-65; (1783):
 298; Bertram, ed., Beitrag zur Geschichte des deutschen Theaters (1776) 39, 63; Bertram, ed.,
 Litteratur- und Theater-Zeitung no. 5 (1782): 25-30; Bertram, Annalen des Theaters, no. 16 (1795): 3. Seipp (ed.), Theaterwochenblatt für Salzburg, 1 (1776): 272. [Unknown], Rheinische Musen, 3 (1795): 207. On French theater, see Reichard (ed.), Theater Kalender auf das Jahr 1777, 254.

in articles about the collaborations between Polish and German actors. Polish theater had gained visibility since the founding of a National Theater under Stanislas August in 1765, where Polish, as well as German, Italian, and French shows were staged. During the same years, Christian August Bertram's *Litteratur- und Theater-Zeitung* in Berlin translated Polish poems by Jan Gawinsky from Kaliningrad (Königsberg, Królewiec) "in order to give an insight into the taste of Poles for this kind of poetry." Whether criticized or praised, these articles show that Polish theater was well known in these periodicals. Even news about Cracow and Eviv handled some Polish plays: in 1782 and 1783, August Ottokar Reichard's *Theater Journal für Deutschand* records the activity of a Polish troupe and quotes its repertoire. ⁴⁷

Some of the performances of Wojciech Bogusławski in Warsaw and Ľviv are also recorded. After Warsaw (1783-1785), Bogusławski played alternatively in Vilnius (Wilno, Wilna) and Dubno from 1785 to 1790, visiting from time-to-time Hrodna (Grodno) and Ľviv. Then he acted principally in Ľviv (1794-1799) and Warsaw (1790-1794, 1799-1814). Only his stays in the latter two towns are documented in German periodicals. This demonstrates that reviews of Polish theater were also far from exhaustive. Not a word is there in these periodicals about several other towns hosting permanent or occasional Polish theatrical troupes, like Lublin, Kaunas (Kowno, Kauen), Polotsk (Połock, Polatsk, Polockas), Vitebsk (Witebsk, Vitebskas), Mogilev (Mahylow), Jytomyr (Żitomierz), Kiev, Kamianets-Podilskyi (Kamianec Podilskyï Kamenyec-Podolski, Kamienec Podolski), Odessa, Liepāja (Lipawa, Liepoja, Libau), Jeglava (Mitau), and Kalisz (Kalisch).⁴⁸ Nor was any attention given either to the numerous theatrical halls installed in country houses from the 1770s onwards, as a consequence of the transfer of Polish theater in the aftermath of the partition of the former kingdom. No less than twenty private theatrical halls were in use in the former Polish territories.⁴⁹ In regard to these theaters,

⁴⁵ Bertram, ed., *Beitrag zur Geschichte des deutschen Theaters* (1776): 65 (Note stating that except for three actors in the Polish troupe who did not deserve to be qualified as such). Reichard, ed., *Theater Kalender auf das Jahr 1797*, 298–303 (Despising letter on Polish theater, where the language is presented as inscrutable for the author, while greeting the arrival of a German theatrical troop). Bertram, *Annalen des Theaters*, no. 17 (1796): 7–17 (article praising the appetence for the theater shown by the Polish aristocracy and qualified the skills of Polish actors and ballet dancers as almost perfect). [Unknown], *Rheinische Musen*, no. 2 (1794): 85.

⁴⁶ Bertram, *Litteratur- und Theater-Zeitung*, no. 5 (1782): 677–80: "damit Sein den Geschmack der Polen auch in dieser Art der Dichtkunst bemerken könnten".

⁴⁷ Reichard, ed., Theater Kalender auf das Jahr 1782, 284-85; (1783): 314-19.

⁴⁸ Sivert, ed., *Dzieje teatru polskiego*, Tome II, 15–64. Klimowicz and Wołoszyńska, "Le théâtre en Pologne à l'âge des Lumières," 59.

⁴⁹ Król-Kaczorowska, *Teatr dawnej Polski*, 26, 41–86. The author counts about twenty permanent theater halls installed in noble mansions: those of the Radziwiłł in Biała Podlaska (1750–1780),

the Polish press gave a slightly more detailed overview.⁵⁰ We discover in the *Gazeta Warszawska* [Gazette of Warsaw] and in the *Gazety pisane z Wilna* [Gazettes Written in Vilnius] the existence of theatrical shows in Poznań (1765), Slonin (Słonin) (1775), Siedlce (1777), Vilnius (1785–1786), Radomyśl (1786), Lublin (1786), and Ľviv (1792–1798).⁵¹ Admittedly, news from the Polish theater was far from comprehensive, yet it was undoubtedly more varied and better appreciated than the news about Hungarian theater.

The geographies of theater towns appearing in the eighteenth-century press were, thus, mainly determined by the geographical origin and the language of the journals. Just as news from Hungary reflected the circulation of German actors, news from Warsaw and St Petersburg was sometimes grouped within descriptions of so-called "northern" scenes within articles handling German theater in the region. Nevertheless, we notice a certain interest in Polish theater, which may be explained by the ties between the Saxon, Prussian, and Polish theatrical milieus. In turn, aside from the notable exception of the imperial city, Habsburg lands are less present: even towns like Graz and Linz have relatively few mentions, ⁵² and Galicia and Hungary even fewer. The lack of vocabulary hinting at a peripheral position in articles about the Galician capitals, Cracow, and Eviv may be due to the fact that they were linked, at least in the authors and readers' minds, to the route to St Petersburg.

Niasvij (Nieśwież) (1748), Olyka (Ołyka) (1755), Sloutsk (Słuck) (1752–1762), Jovkva (Żołkiew) (1753), or Arkadia (1800); The Sapieha family had theaters in Roujany (Ružany) (1770–1784), Dereszyn (1796), and Zelva (Zelwa) (second half of the eighteenth century up to 1826); those of Onufry Morski in Bajkowce (Bajkowice) (1782), on Jan Klemens Braniski in Białystok (1750–1808), of Potocki in Chervonohrad (Krystynopol) (1778), of Princess Elżbieta Czartoryska Lubomirska in Łańcut (1784), of the Leszczyński in Rydzyna (1770), of Michał Ogiński (1780–1781) in Slonim, of Stanislas Potocki in Tulchyn (Tulczyn) (1787–1803); those from the bishops' palaces in Verkiai (1783–1792) and Kielce (1762).

⁵⁰ See the journals *Monitor* (1765–1785), *Wiadomości Warszawskie* (1765–1774), *Gazeta Warszawska* (1774–1793), and *Gazety pisane z Warszawy*. Jackl, "Teatr i życie teatralne w gazetach," 435.

Jackl, "Teatr i życie teatralne w gazetach," 512, 547, 564–71, 574, 578–79. Mentions in Łuskina, ed., Gazeta Warszawska 1775, no. 85; 1777; 1784, no. 1, Supl.; 1786 10 V, no. 37; 27 V no. 42; 7 VI, no. 45; 14 X, no. 82. Mentions in Gazety pisane z Wilna, 1785, 1786. For Ľviv, see Dziennik patriotycznych polityków (1792–1798). Quoted after Got, Das österreichische Theater in Lemberg, 55–56, 63.

For instance, Graz counts for 1781–1790 only one mention in Hamburg, for 1791–1800 two in Gotha, one in Berlin, six in Mannheim; Linz for 1770–1780 one in Offenbach and another one in Salzburg; for 1781–1790 eight mentions in Gotha, one in Hamburg, for 1791–1800 four in Gotha, and two in Mannheim. Estimations based on the database of Bender, Bushuven, Huesmann, see footnote 14.

Enhancing exoticism by referring to the Ottoman proximity

Hungary was not only geographically further removed from Gotha and Berlin, but it was also associated with the route towards Constantinople. In fact, in eighteenth-century texts, every reference to the Ottoman Empire seemed to arouse a sense of exoticism. The field of the theater was particularly concerned with ideas of the exotic, as Turkish motifs were highly appreciated in the operas and dramas of the period. Even if they probably shared audiences, we should remember that travel journals and theatrical periodicals served different purposes. Therefore, unlike travel memoirs, theatrical periodicals used different criteria for qualifying exoticism. We will see here that the popularity of Turkish motifs in eighteenth century dramas can explain the specific concentration of the borders of civilization in the lands of the Hungarian Crown.

In travel journals, remoteness and strangeness are frequently linked to comments on inhabitants' attire, on the architecture of the settlements visited, or on the comfort provided by the conditions of travel. It was according to these criteria that western travelers labelled former Polish territories as exotic. One may recall the descriptions of Warsaw by Count Louis-Philippe de Ségur, who was astounded by the contrasts of "palaces and mean houses", or William Coxe's views of Poles, stating that "in their features, looks, customs, dress, and general appearance, [they] resemble Asiatics rather than Europeans." 53

Roads in Galicia were considered to be no better than those in Hungary. One may recall that William Coxe's travel journal, a central example to support Larry Wolff's argument, emphasizes the "impassable" roads, the low rate of urbanization and the "wretched" state of villages. Yet, none of the theatrical reviewers addressing former Polish territories, and only a few theater critics describing the countries of the Hungarian Crown recall travel vagaries. About Sibiu, the Transylvanian capital, Seipp's *Theaterwochenblatt für Salzburg* (1776) argues that "if the town had not been so remote, the theater may have been profitable". Instead, "the weak theatrical troupes that go there [...], the inconveniences of the journey, and the public, [in other words] several hindrances make it impossible for a good actor to get there". Concerning Timişoara and Košice, Seipp's article points out their inconvenient location in relation to the networks of theatrical troupes, as well as the absence of an important nobiliary theater nearby.

⁵³ Wolff, Inventing Eastern Europe, 20–29.

⁵⁴ Wolff, Inventing Eastern Europe, 26.

⁵⁵ Seipp, ed., *Theaterwochenblatt für Salzburg*, 188: "Die Stadt wäre schon dem Theater einträglich, wenn sie nicht gar zu abgelegen wäre. Die schlechte dahin kommende truppen, der Kofee [siedler Olivi Impressar], die Unbequemlichkeit der Reise, das Publikum, mehrere Hindernisse machen es fast unmöglich, daß nur Ein guter Akteur dahin kömmt."

⁵⁶ Seipp, ed., Theaterwochenblatt für Salzburg, 188.

Chief-editor of a periodical in Salzburg in 1776–1778, correspondent of Reichard's *Theater-Kalender* in Gotha, and author of two travel journals, Christoph Seipp was not an ordinary author. Born in Worms and boasting multiple connections to the theatrical milieu of the Holy Roman Empire, he delivered first-hand information on the Habsburg Monarchy's eastern territories to several periodicals, as this was where he pursued part of his career. He was the only correspondent to describe the difficulties of local impresarios, and to emphasize the concerns caused by difficult travel conditions for itinerant theatrical troupes. Yet, Seipp's most precise descriptions are found in his travel memoirs, rather than in the theatrical journals. About the theater in Košice, he wrote in his *Reisebuch*:

"A good theatrical company will never come to Kaschau. Where would it come from? And where would it be heading for? For what reason would it undertake such a journey? In order to perform in front of Kaschau's inhabitants, at its own expense, art, taste, and purity? Time, place, and circumstances are against such a [magnificent] building in Kaschau." ⁵⁷

Such criteria related to travel vagaries, the architecture, and the urbanization of the towns concerned are not entirely missing from German journal articles on theatrical life. Still, they do not seem as central as in the travel journals, even if they were undoubtedly serious problems for impresarios and actors.

By contrast, references to the Muslim religion of the Ottomans and to the Habsburg conquest are more frequent in these medias. In several descriptions, the diffusion of the enlightened reform of regular German theater is modelled on the map of Habsburg military victories against Ottoman possessions. From 1782 to 1784, the *Theater-Kalender* persistently published an article on the history of German theater each year where it claimed that Hülverding "successfully implemented German theater on the Turkish border." Already in 1778, August Ottokar Reichard had referred twice to the Ottoman rule when describing the theater in Pest. In the *Theater-Kalender*, he asserted that the so-called *rondella* theater was installed in a former mosque, and in the *Theater-Journal für Deutschland*, he presented Carl Wahr's installation as the arrival of an "apostle of civilized theater" in a former "Turkish dominion". Similar interpreta-

⁵⁷ Seipp, Reisen von Preβburg durch Mähren, 155–56: "Eine gute Schauspielgesellschaft wird nie nach Kaschau kommen. Woher soll sie kommen? Wohin soll sie geyn? Zu welcher Absicht soll sie die Reise unternehmen? Un den Kaschauern, auf eigne Unkosten, Kunst, Geschmack und Reinheit zu zeigen? – Zeit, Ort und Umstände sind gegen ein solches Gebäude in Kaschau."

Reichard, ed., *Theater Kalender auf das Jahr 1782*, 141: *An die Türkische Gränze hat Hülverding das deutsche Schauspiel, mit gutem Fortgang, fortgepflanzt.* The expression is also used in "Geschichte der deutschen Bühnen" published in the issues for 1782, 141–42 and 1784, 186.

⁵⁹ Reichard, ed., *Theater-Journal für Deutschland*, 1778, 89–91: "Apostel der gesitteten Schaubühne."

tions later reappeared in the travel literature: Justus Wilhelm Christian Fischer's travel journal published in 1802 asserted that the building used to function as a Turkish bath. ⁶⁰ Wahr's theater was, though, not installed in a former religious building or in a former bath, but rather in a fortified round tower built during the Ottoman rule. In the same articles, the author notes that the diversity of this theater's public was composed not only of noblemen from Hungary, Slavonia, and the Banat, but also from Walachia, as well as of Greek and Turkish merchants. ⁶¹

As for Slavonia, an article published in the news section about foreign lands and various nations describes it as a region waiting to be civilized:

"The outer image of the Kingdom of Slavonia and of the principality of Sirmia is similar to the ancient German image drawn by Tacitus: *Terrra in universe aut fluvis horrida, aut paludibus foeda*: endless swamps and stumps, immense plane surfaces, forests without light, mountains just emerging from the chaos! In the meanwhile, Nature smiles here and there, waiting for help and development in order to achieve victory and abundance."

The fact that Hungary had a long frontier with the Ottoman Empire and that a significant part of the Kingdom had been an Ottoman possession was, thus, a central argument in German theatrical periodicals. Furthermore, describing Hungarian towns was an opportunity to communicate to the field an assumed real geographical description of motifs inspired by contemporary Turkish operas and plays. From the seventeenth century onwards, Tartar, Chinese, Indian, Ottoman or, in some rare cases, even African settings embodied imaginary lands that framed strange events unthinkable in a European context. Vaguely inspired by legends or historical events, the action of most of these plays was meant to enhance particular aspects and to define characters free from established moral constraints, manners, and customs. In these exotic geographical settings, Turkish subjects were not only particularly in vogue in Central Europe, but their interpretation was also peculiar. Instead of the image of a remote exotic land represented in French and Italian operas, the Ottoman Empire appeared in the Central European cultural imaginary both as a political rival and as a close form of exoticism.

⁶⁰ Fischer, Reisen durch Oesterreich, 53.

⁶¹ Reichard, ed., Theater-Kalender auf das Jahr 1778, 101.

Bertram, ed., *Litteratur- und Theater-Zeitung*, no. 13 (1778): 194. *Briefe über einige Völkerschaften*. "Die äußere Anblick des Königsreichs Sklavonien und des Herzogthums Syrmien, gelicht dem Gemälde, das Tacitus vom alten Deutschland machte: Terra in universum aut fluvis horrida, aut paludibus foeda: Grundlose Sümpfe und Moräste, unübersehbare, flache Ebnen, Wälder die kein Licht durchbringt, Gebirge wie sie aus dem Chaos hervorgingen! Unterdessen lächelt die Natur, doch hie und da und wartet nur auf Hülfe und Bebauung, um in Seegen und Ueberfluß hervorzutreten."

More than thirty-five plays and operas on Turkish themes are recorded in German theater periodicals in the Holy Roman Empire.⁶³ Moreover, some of the settings of these works are described in detail, such as that of: "Mustapha und Zeangir" in the *Theaterchronik from Giesen* (Krieger) in 1772,⁶⁴ "Die Befreite Wien" in Klemm's *Wienerische Dramaturgie* and in the *Bagatellen: Litteratur und Theater* in 1776,⁶⁵ "Bajazet und Tamerlan" in Reichard's *Theater-Journal für Deutschland* in 1780,⁶⁶ and "Sklavonnier",⁶⁷ "Sklavinnen",⁶⁸ and "Tartarische Gesetz",⁶⁹ in Bertram's *Litteratur und Theater-Zeitung*. Famous operas as Voltaire's "Mahomet" translated into German by Johann Friedrich Löwen (1767),⁷⁰ Charles Simon Favart's "The Three Sultanas or Soliman II." (1761) and Mozart's "Abduction from the Seraglio" (1781) are also repeatedly described in several journals, including the ones that contain descriptions of the Hungarian towns.

The chronology of the descriptions of Hungarian towns matches the publishing of developed critiques of plays and operas on Turkish subjects. In 1777, the German translation of Favart's "The Three Sultanas or Soliman II" was published, and in 1778 and 1780 several of its performances were recorded in the *Litteratur- und Theater Zeitung*. 1782 marks the premiere of Mozart's "Abduction from the Seraglio", which was repeatedly and extensively reviewed in theatrical periodicals. The particular central European significance given to Turkish literary and artistic themes are present in several of these dramatical works, as noted by Thomas Betzwieser and Larry Wolff. The imaginary of the conquest, ever present in the descriptions linking Hungarian towns to the former Ottoman presence, belongs to the same tendency of encouraging topics of slaves and battles in central European Turkish operas. Taste for the *Turquerie* and its specific Central European

Bender, Bushuven, and Huesmann, *Theaterperiodika des 18. Jahrhunderts*, Tome 1, vol. 2, 807–935; Tome 2, vol. 3, 1031–201; Tome 3, vol. 3. 1127–315.

⁶⁴ Theaterchronick, Gießen, Krieger, 1772, 186-87.

⁶⁵ Klemm, Wienerische Dramaturgie no. 1 (1776): 3–23. Bagatellen. Litteratur und Theater, Düsseldorf, no. 2 (1776): 90–92.

⁶⁶ Reichard, Theater Journal für Deutschland, no. 14 (1780): 28-29.

⁶⁷ Bertram, Litteratur- und Theater-Zeitung, no. 2 (1779): 217, 219, 231

⁶⁸ Bertram, Litteratur- und Theater-Zeitung, no. 3 (1780): 168.

⁶⁹ Bertram, Litteratur- und Theater-Zeitung, no. 2 (1779): 514-15.

⁷⁰ Klemm, Wienerische Dramaturgie no. 1 (1776): 142–52; Bertram, Litteratur- und Theater-Zeitung, no. 1 (1778): 613. Taschenbuch für Schauspieler und Schauspielliebhaber, no. 1 (1779): 204–6.

⁷¹ Reichard, ed., Theater-Journal für Deutschland no. 2 (1777): 158.

⁷² Bertram, *Litteratur- und Theater-Zeitung*, no. 1 (1778): 265, 269, 655–66. Bertram, *Litteratur-und Theater-Zeitung*, no. 3 (1780): 428–29.

⁷³ Wolff, Singing Turk, 22; Betzwieser, Exotismus und "Türkenoper," 190–200.

interpretations thus crucially impacted the philosophical representation of territories belonging to the Hungarian Crown.

Conclusion

Although they intended to give a complete overview of the contemporary theatrical culture of the continent, German theatrical periodicals in the Holy Roman Empire appear to provide only partial news of European theatrical life. While by 1770 Northern and North-Eastern countries had entered the geography of European enlightened theater, the frontiers of civilized Europe tended to be relocated eastwards, to the borders of the Ottoman Empire. The paper has shown that, in Gotha or Berlin, they see the expansion of the German theater in Hungary by referring to the Habsburg conquest of former Ottoman possessions. By doing so, these periodicals recall common themes of Turkish operas. On the contrary, they do not apply the same patronizing vocabulary in describing Galicia, even if operas on Russian enhancing exoticism themes did also exist⁷⁴. After all, German theaters had already been recorded in the former Polish-Lithuanian Commonwealth and in Russia well before the entry of some of those lands under Prussian and Habsburg dominion. Besides, even Polish theater had been documented in these periodicals. Therefore, the vocabulary of the conquest appears only in theater reviews on Galicia published in journals in the Habsburg Monarchy. Ironically, it is a Hungarian journal—the Neuer Kurier aus Ungarn von Kriegs- und Staatssachen that delivers an accurate example in 1789: "The construction of so many new houses, the transformation of the once so irregular fortresses in the most delightful promenades, rank L'viv amongst the most pleasant and lively capitals of the hereditary crownlands of the Monarchy. To this, one may add the entertainment assured by Bulla's theater company recently arrived from Buda".75 From the perspective of those in Buda, Lviv may have appeared just as remote, as not only was it only recently integrated to the Monarchy, but it appeared as a destination for a theatrical troupe having initially played in Hungary. Centers and peripheries of European Civilization were thus constantly inflected by the location and type of the journal, by its network of contributors, and by its thematic content.

Russia was also represented as exotic in Hungarian and Galician theatres: a highly successful drama enhancing exoticism in Hungary at the turn of the century is a vernacular translation of the drama on Russian theme initially composed by Kotzebue for the theatre in Eviv in 1795, "Das Mädchen von Marienburg". Czibula, "Politische Moden", 188.

Moll, ed., *Der Neue Kurier aus Ungarn von Kriegs- und Staatssachen*, Pest, no. 69 (1789): 567–68. Quoted after Got, *Das* Österreichische *Theater in Lemberg*, 41–42.

Sources

Magyar Nemzeti Levéltár Országos Levéltára (MNL OL) [Hungarian National Archive. State Archive], Budapest

- C51 Magyar Helytartótanácsi Levéltára [Archive of the Hungarian Lieutenancy Council], Departamentum politiae in genere et civitatum, demand for a new theater 1803, F16/17–19. Censorship reports from Székesfehérvár 1806, F5/5–6; 1807, F5/7. Demand sent by impresario Wolfgang Stephan from Nagy-Bánya, 1795, F6/74. Report on theatrical activity in Pécs, 1800, F5. Report on theatrical activity in Szeged, 1802, F5.
- Bertram, Christian August, ed. Annalen des Theaters. Berlin: Maurer, 1788-1797.
- Bertram, Christian August, ed. *Beitrag zur Geschichte des deutschen Theaters*. Berlin: Birnstiel, 1776.
- Bertram, Christian August, ed. *Ephemeriden der Literatur und des Theaters*. Berlin: Friedrich Maurer, 1785–1787.
- Bertram, Christian August, ed. *Litteratur- und Theater-Zeitung*. Berlin: Arnold Wewer, 1778–1784.
- Harasiewicz, Michał, Surowiecki Wawrzyniec ed. *Dziennik patriotycznych polityków* [Journal of Patriotic Politicians], Lviv: [N.p.], 1792–1798.
- Klemm, Christian Gotlob, ed. *Wienerische Dramaturgie*. Vol. 1. Vienna: Trattner, 1776. [Korabinsky, Mathias], ed. *Allgemeine Deutsche Theater-Zeitung*, Bratislava: Landerer 1798–1799, no. 1–11.
- Knigge, Adolph von. *Dramaturgische Blätter.* Vol. 1–2. Hannover: Publisher missing, 1788–1789.
- Kriegsch, Peter. Nachricht von dem Zustande der Schaubühne zu Hermannstadt im Großfürstenthum Siebenbürgen bis zum Jahre 1789. Sibiu: Hochmeister, 1789.
- Łuskina, Stefan, ed. *Gazeta Warszawska* [Warsowian Gazette], Warsaw: Drukarnia Jezuitów, 1774–1793.
- Magyar teátromi zseb-könyvetske az 1793-dik esztendőre [Hungarian Theater Pocketbook for the Year 1793]. Pest: Trattner Mátyás, [1793?].
- Szőke Nyéki [Nyeky], Pál. Magyar teátromi Kalendáriom. Melly a' magyar játszó társaság által az 1794. Esztendőben elő-mutatott játék-darabok' nevezeteiket rendbe szedve magában foglallya [Hungarian Theater Calendar. Which Includes the Titles of the Performed Plays by the Hungarian Theater Company in 1794]. Pest: Trattner Mátyás, 1795.
- [Szőke Nyeki Pál], *Magyar teátromi zseb-könyvetske* [Hungarian Theater Pocketbook]. Pest: Trattner Mátyás, 1795.
- Moll, Christian Hieronymus, ed. *Der Neue Kurier aus Ungarn von Kriegs- und Staatssachen*. No. 69. Pest: Trattner Mátyás, 1789.

- Rautenstrauch, Johann and Riedel, Friedrich Justus, ed. Realzeitung der Wissenschaften, Künste und der Commerzien. Vienna: Kurzböck, 1777.
- Reichard, Heinrich August Ottokar, ed. *Theater Kalender auf das Jahr....* Gotha: Carl Wilhelm Ettinger, 1775–1783, 1785–1791, 1794, 1797–1799.
- Reichard, Heinrich August Ottokar, ed. *Theater-Journal für Deutschland*. Gotha: Carl Wilhelm Ettinger, 1777–1780.
- [Schmieder, Heinrich Gottlieb] ed., *Allgemeines Theaterjournal*. Vol. 2. Frankfurt am Main: Pech, Mainz: Fischer, 1792.
- Seipp, Christoph Ludwig. Reisen von Preßburg durch Mähren beides Schlesien und Ungarn nach Siebenbürgen und von da zurück nach Preßburg. Frankfurt am Main-Leipzig: [N.p.] 1793.
- Seipp, Christoph Ludwig, ed. *Theaterwochenblatt für Salzburg*. Vol. 1. Salzburg: Hofund Akad. Waisenhausbuchdruckerey, 1776.
- [Unkown Author]. Bagatellen. Literatur und Theater: Eine periodische Schrift, welche Bemerkungen über die verschiedenen deutschen Schaubühnen, den Schauspieler und Schauspielerinnen, den theatralischen Schriften, Anekdoten, und anderen Literaturneuigkeiten, Poesien und dgl. Enthält. Vol. 2. Düsseldorf: [N.p.], 1777/1776.
- [Unkown Author]. Neues Theater-Journal für Deutschland. Leipzig: Carl Friedrich Schneidern, 1788.
- [Unkown Author]. *Rheinische Musen*. Vols 2–4. Mannheim: Neue Kunstverlag, 1794–1795.
- [Unkown Author]. *Taschenbuch für Schauspieler und Schauspielliebhaber*. Offenbach: Weiß, 1779.

Literature

- Bender, Wolfgang F., Siegfried Bushuven, and Michael Huesmann. *Theaterperiodika des 18. Jahrhunderts.* Tome 1–3, Vol. 1–8. Munich: Saur, 1994–2005. https://doi.org/10.1515/9783110975833
- Betzwieser, Thomas. Exotismus und "Türkenoper" in der französischen Musik des Ancien Régime. Neue Heidelberger Studien zur Musikwissenschaft 21. Laaber: Laaber-Verlag, 1993.
- Cesnaková-Michalcová, Milena. *Premeny divadla (Inonárodné divadlá na Slovensku* do *roku 1918)* [Transformations of the theater: nationalities theater in Slovakia prior to 1918], Bratislava: Vydavateľstvo Slovenskej akadémie vied, 1981.
- Chappey, Jean-Luc, Sébastien Côté, Maxime Gohier, Sylviane Leoni, Jean-François Lozier, Pierre Serna, nd Camille Noûs. "Barbares, sauvages et civilisés. Contradictions et Faussetés." In *Barbaries, Sauvageries*?, edited by Jean-Luc Chappey, Sébastien Côté, Maxime Gohier, Sylviane Leoni, Jean-François Lozier,

- and Pierre Serna, 11–29. Paris: "La" Découverte, 2020. https://doi.org/10.3917/dhs.052.0011
- Czibula, Katalin. "Zum Theaterwesen in Pressburg im 18. Jahrhundert. Programm und Beginn der Theaterkritik." In *Deutsche Sprache und Kultur im Raum Pressburg*, edited by Wynfrif Kriegleder, Andrea Seidler, and Jozef Tancer, 29–40. Bremen: Éditions lumière, 2002.
- Czibula, Katalin. "Politische Moden: die Darstellung Russlands in den Ungarischen Dramen um die Wende vom 18. Zum 19. Jahrhundert." In *Theory and Practice in 17th–19th century Theatre: Sources, Influences, Texts in Latin and in the Vernacular Ways towards Professional Stage*, edited by Katalin Czibula, Júlia Demeter, and Márta Zsuzsanna Pintér, 187–93. Eger: Líceum Kiadó, 2019.
- Ferenczi, Zoltán. *A kolozsvári színészet és színház története* [History of the Theater in Kolozsvár]. Cluj: Ajtai Kiadó, 1897.
- Fischer, Justus Wilhelm Christian. Reisen durch Oesterreich, Ungarn, Steyermark, Venedig, Böhmen und Mähren in den Jahren 1801 und 1802. Vienna: Doll, 1803.
- Frangeš, Ivo. Geschichte der kroatischen Literatur: von den Anfängen bis zur Gegenwart. Cologne-Weimar: Böhlau, 1995.
- Got, Jerzy. Das österreichische Theater in Lemberg im 18. und 19. Jahrhundert: aus dem Theaterleben der Vielvölkermonarchie. Vienna: Verlag der ÖAW, 1997.
- Hankiss, Elemér and Berczeli A. Károlyné, ed. *A Magyarországon megjelent színházi zsebkönyvek bibliográfiája. XVIII–XIX. század* [Bibliography of Theater Pocketbooks Published in Hungary, 18th–19th Centuries]. Budapest: Országos Széchényi Könyvtár, 1961.
- Jackl, Jerzy. "Teatr i życie teatralne w gazetach i gazetkach pisanych 1763–1794" [Theater and Drama in the Journals Published in 1763–1794]. In *Teatr Narodowy*, 1765–1794 [National theater, 1765–1794]. Warsaw: Państwowy Instytut Wydawniczy, 1967.
- Kádár-Pukánszky, Jolantha. *Geschichte des deutschen Theaters in Ungarn*. Vol. 1. Munich: Verlag von Ernst Reinhardt, 1933.
- Kállay, István. *A városi önkormányzat hatásköre Magyarországon, 1686–1848* [The Authority of Municipal Government in Hungary 1686–1848]. Budapest: Akadémiai Kiadó, 1989.
- Klimowicz, Mieczysław and Zofia Wołoszyńska. "Le théâtre en Pologne à l'âge des Lumières." In *Les Lumières en Pologne et en Hongrie*, edited by Ferenc Bíró, Lajos Hopp, and Zsófia Sinkó. Budapest: Akadémiai Kiadó, 1988.
- Król-Kaczorowska, Barbara. *Teatr dawnej Polski. Budynki, dekoracje, kostiumy* [Theater of Ancient Poland: Buildings, Decorations, and Costumes]. Warsaw: Państwowy Instytut Wydawniczy, 1971.

- Sivert, Tadeusz, ed. *Dzieje teatru polskiego* [History of the Polish Theater], Tome II, *Teatr polski od schyłku XVIII wieku do roku 1863* [Theater from the End of the 18th Century to 1863]. Warsaw: Wydawnistwo Naukowe, 1993.
- Staud, Géza. *Magyar kastélyszínházak* [Hungarian Castle Theaters]. Vol. 1–3. Budapest: Színháztudományi Intézet, 1963–1964.
- Ulrich, Paul S. "Almanacs as Sources for Documenting German-Language Theater from 1752 to 1918." In *Theory and Practice in 17th–19th Century Theater: Sources, Influences, Texts in Latin and in the Vernacular, Ways towards Professional Stage*, edited by Katalin Czibula, Júlia Demeter, and Márta Zsuzsanna Pintér, 153–69. Eger: Líceum Kiadó, 2019.
- Váli, Béla. *A magyar színészet története* [History of Hungarian Theater]. Budapest: Aigner Lajos, 1887.
- Wolff, Larry. *Inventing Eastern Europe: The Map of Civilisation on the Mind of the Enlightenment*. Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 1994.
- Wolff, Larry. The Singing Turk: Ottoman Power and Operatic Emotions on the European Stage from the Siege of Vienna to the Age of Napoleon. Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 2016. https://doi.org/10.1515/9780804799652

Table 1 Comparative account of towns mentioned from former Poland, Hungary, and Russia⁷⁶

Theater periodicals	
Journals in Gotha Heinrich August Ottokar Reichard, ed., Theater Kalender auf das Jahr 1781, Gotha, Carl Wilhelm Ettinger, 1775–1799. Heinrich August Ottokar Reichard, ed., Theater–Journal für Deutschland, Gotha, Carl Wilhelm Ettinger, 1777–1780.	Hungary and Lands of St. Stephen
	Former Polish– Lithuanian Commonwealth
	Russia and other north–eastern countries
Journals in Berlin Bertram Christian August ed., Beitrag zur Geschichte des deuschen Theaters, Berlin, Birnstiel, no. 1, 1775. Bertram Christian August ed., Literatur und Theater–Zeitung, Berlin, chez Arnold Wewer, 1778–1784. Bertram Christian August ed., Ephemeriden der Literatur und des Theaters, Berlin, Friedrich Maurer, 1785–1787 Bertram Christian August ed., Annalen des Theaters, Berlin, Maurer, 1788–1797.	Hungary and Lands of St. Stephen
	Former Polish– Lithuanian Commonwealth
	Russia and Courland

⁷⁶ Though selective, the comparative account presented here gives an overview of the repartition of the mentions of towns studied in periodicals in different regions of the Holy Roman Empire.

Towns / decades							
	Bratislava	Fertőd	Pest	Buda	Košice	Sibiu	Timişoara
	(1771–1780)	(1771–1780)	(1771–1780)			(1771–1780)	(1771–1780)
	5	5	2			1	_
	(1781–1790)	(1781–1790)	(1781–1790)	(1781–1790)	(1781–1790)	(1781–1790)	(1781–1790)
	10	5	3	4	1	9	4
	(1791-1800)		(1791–1800)	(1791–1800)	(1791–1800)	(1791–1800)	(1791–1800)
	9		2	9	5	4	5
	Wrocław	Warsaw	Gdańsk	Cracow	Ľviv		
	(1771–1780)	(1771–1780)	(1771–1780)	(1771–1780)	(1771–1780)		
	3	5	_	_	_		
	(1781-1790)	(1781–1790)	(1781–1790)	(1781–1790)	(1781–1790)		
	3	1	_	3	_		
	(1791-1800)	(1791–1800)	(1791–1800)	(1791–1800)	(1791–1800)		
	9	1	2	1	2		
	Petersburg	Moscow	Tallinn	Riga			
	(1771-80)	(1771–80)	(1771–1780)	(1771–1780)			
	13	3	8	7			
	(1781-90)	(1781–90)	(1781–1790)	(1781–1790)			
	18	3	1	13			
	(1791-1800)		(1791–1800)	(1791–1800)			
	1		2	8			
	Bratislava	Fertőd	Pest	Buda	Košice	Sibiu	Timişoara
	_	_	_		_	(1771–1780)	_
						1	
		(1781–1790)					
		1		(1791–1800)			
				1			
	Wrocław	Warsaw	Gdańsk	Cracow	Ľviv		
	(1771-1780)	(1771–1780)	_	_	_		
	11	3					
	(1781-1790)	(1781–1790)	(1781–1790)		(1781–1790)		
	10	2	17		1		
	(1791–1800)	(1791–1800)	(1791–1800)		(1791–1800)		
	_	2	2		_		
	Petersburg	Moscow	Reval	Riga			
	_		(1771–1780)	(1771–1780)			
	_		1	3			
	(1781–1790)	(1781–1790)	(1781–1790)	(1781–1790)			
	5	1	_	8			
	(1791–1800)		(1791–1800)				
	3		1				

	1
Theater periodicals	
Journals in Frankfurt, Offenbach, Mannheim & Stuttgart [Heinrich Gottlieb Schmieder] ed., Allgemeines Theaterjournal, Frankfurt: Pech, Mainz: Fischer, 1792, vol. 1–2. Bertram Christian August ed., Allgemeine Bibliothek für Schauspieler und Schauspielliebhaber, Frankfurt 1 1776. Taschenbuch für Schauspieler und Schauspielliebhaber, Offenbach Weiß, 1779.	Hungary and Lands of St. Stephen
[Unkown author], Rheinische Musen, Mannheim, Neue Kunstverlag, 1794–1795, 2–4. Schiller Friedrich, ed., Rheinische Thalia, Mannheim, Schwan, 1785. Zeitung für Theater und andere schöne Künste, [Stuttgart], 1793 (1–2) – 1794 (3)	Former Polish— Lithuanian Commonwealth Russia and Courland
Journal of Ch. Seipp in Salzburg Seipp Christoph Ludwig, ed., Theaterwochenblatt für Salzburg, Salzburg, Hof– und Akad. Waisenhausbuchdruckerey, 1775/76.	Hungary and Lands of St. Stephen
	Former Polish– Lithuanian Commonwealth
	Russia and Courland
Journals in Leipzig [Unkown author], Neues Theater–Journal für Deutschland, Leipzig, Carl Friedrich Schneidern, 1–2, 1788–1789.	Hungary and Lands of St. Stephen
SCHMIDT Christian Heinrich, Chronologie des deutschen Theaters, [Leipzig], 1775.	Former Polish – Lithuanian Commonwealth
	Russia and Courland
Journals in Hamburg [Unkown author], Hamburgisch– und Altonaische Theater–Zeitung: nebst Nachrichten von auswärtigen Bühnen. Altona, Bechtold, 1. 1798– 2.1798	Hungary and Lands of St. Stephen
Schmieder Heinrich Gottlieb ed., Journal für Theater und andere schöne Künste, Hamburg, Vollmer, 1797 vol. 1, n° 2. Schmieder Heinrich Gottlieb ed., Neues Journal für Theater und andere schöne Künste, Hamburg, 1798–1799.	Former Polish– Lithuanian Commonwealth
	Russia and Courland
	-1

		Towns / d				1
Bratislava -	Fertőd –	Pest - - (1791–1800) 4	Buda - - (1791–1800) 4	Košice	Sibiu -	Timişoara
Wrocław (1791–1800) 1	Warsaw (1791–1800)	Gdańsk (1791–1800) 2	Cracow –	Ľviv –		
Petersburg (1771–1780) 1 (1781–1790) – (1791–1800) 3	Moscow -	Tallinn (1771–1780) 1	(1791–1800) 6			
Bratislava 1	Fertőd 1	Pest 1	Buda 1	Košice 1	Sibiu 1	Timişoara 1
Wrocław 1	Warsaw 1	Danzig -	Cracow –	Lemberg		
Petersburg 1	Moscow -	Tallinn -	Riga 1			
Bratislava –	Fertőd	Pest	Buda	Košice	Sibiu	Timişoara
Wrocław (1781–1790) 2	Warsaw	Gdańsk	Cracow	Ľviv (1781–1790) 1		
Petersburg –	Moscow	Tallinn –	Riga			
Bratislava -	Fertőd	Pest -	Buda	Košice	Sibiu	Timişoara
Wrocław (1791–1800) 11	Warsaw	Gdańsk (1791–1800) 1	Cracow	Ľviv –		
Petersburg - (1791–1800) 2	Moscow	Tallinn - (1791–1800) 1	Riga - (1791–1800) 1			

© 2022 The Author(s).



This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-Non Commercial 4.0 International Licence (CC BY-NC 4.0).